

# Journal of Public Interest Communications

ISSN (online): 2573-4342

# More Than a "Bad Apple": Applying an Ethics of Care Perspective to a Collective Crisis

Stephanie Madden, Rebecca A. Alt

Penn State University, Lenoir-Rhyne University

Article Information	Abstract
	The Larry Nassar case is one of many abuse stories within and
Received: November 9, 2020	beyond sports. Although conventional strategies of image repair such as identifying one "bad apple" are considered effective within an ethics of justice perspective, we argue that crisis responses must adopt an ethics of care when physical and emotional harm has occurred. Using a case study approach, we qualitatively analyzed organizational responses from Michigan State University (MSU), U.S.A. Gymnastics (USAG), and the U.S. Olympic Committee (USOC), as well as media coverage of Nassar's sentencing hearing, through Fraustino and Kennedy's (2018) Applied Model of Care Considerations (AMCC) framework. We theorize how the media landscape creates a space of resistance for survivors that facilitates ethics of care in a collective crisis.
Accepted: April 10, 2021	
Published online: July 13, 2021	
Keywords	
Larry Nassar Olympic Gymnastics Crisis communications Sexual abuse Ethics of care	

# Introduction

In January 2018, former doctor Larry Nassar was sentenced to 175 years in prison after decades of abusing hundreds of athletes (Cacciola & Mather, 2018; Levenson, 2018). The investigation into the case, which began in the summer of 2016 (Kwiatkowski et al., 2016), ultimately estimated that more than 50 people across three interdependent organizations—Michigan State University (MSU), U.S.A. Gymnastics (USAG), and the U.S. Olympic Committee (USOC)—shared responsibility for enabling the continuous abuse (Wagner, 2018). Although the organizations did apologize and promise corrective action, such typical reactive crisis responses

https://doi.org/10.32473/jpic.v5.i1.p24

Copyright 2021 Madden & Alt. This work is published under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial</u> 4.0 (CC BY-NC 4.0) International License

<sup>\*</sup>Please send correspondence about this article to Stephanie Madden, Donald P. Bellisario College of Communications, Penn State University. E-mail: szm962@psu.edu.

framed Nassar as a bad apple rather than part of a larger problem in the culture of sport. As such, the organizations failed to acknowledge collective responsibility in their responses and lack of preventative action. In Olympic gymnast McKayla Maroney's words during Nassar's sentencing hearing:

If Michigan State University, U.S.A. Gymnastics and the U.S. Olympic Committee had paid attention to any of the red flags in Larry Nassar's behavior I never would have met him, I never would have been "treated" by him, and I never would have been abused by him. (Abrams, 2018, para. 21)

Ultimately, the organizations' responses lacked an ethics of care—relational obligation and concern—toward the victims and those indirectly affected by this trauma and relied instead on an ethics of justice—a focus on legal responsibilities—that is the hallmark of most crisis communication (Tao & Kim, 2017).

Crisis communication, especially within a sports context, has generally focused on crisis management and image repair for organizations (e.g., Frederick et al., 2019; Len-Ríos, 2010). However, we argue that this narrow view of organizationally based crisis communication does not allow for adequate theorizing about the larger cultural problems and collective responsibility related to issues such as abuse. Following the lead of the collective voice of survivors and other feminist communication scholars, we argue for a continued move toward a feminist ethics of care (Gilligan, 1982) in crisis communication. Using a case study approach, we analyzed the crisis communication responses of the organizations involved in the Larry Nassar case, as well as media coverage of the scandal during the sentencing hearing. We offer a brief analysis of the organizational responses of MSU, USAG, and USOC as they enact a traditional bad apple response to the scandal. Then, we apply Fraustino and Kennedy's (2018) Applied Model of Care Considerations (AMCC) for Ethical Strategic Communication to the collective crisis involving MSU, USAG, and USOC. Ultimately, we propose the media as an additional landscape of care to consider in the model to approach a collective crisis from an ethics of care that advances public interest communications theorizing.

### Literature review

Our literature review begins with a brief overview of traditional approaches to crisis communication that result in a bad apple logic. Then we discuss the need to consider collective crises, particularly when focusing on networks of abuse. Finally, we discuss ethics of care in a crisis communication context.

#### Crisis communications and the bad apple

As Avery et al.'s (2010) analysis of 18 years of crisis communication research revealed, Benoit's (1997) image restoration theory and Coombs' (1995) situational crisis communication theory

(SCCT) dominate the field. At their core, both approaches are about maximizing reputational protection for organizations in post-crisis communication. Organizations can follow specific crisis response strategies such as denial, apology, justification, and excuse based on crisis responsibility, crisis history, and prior relational reputation (Coombs, 2007). Because of this prescriptive approach to crisis response, there is a potential for organizations to shallowly follow these response strategies to avoid responsibility for the crisis and manipulate stakeholders into accepting the response (Coombs & Holladay, 2002). Although Coombs (2012) insisted that, in SCCT, "people are the first priority" (p. 159) while reputation is second, this may not always be the case in practice. In a more recent examination of crisis communication literature, Zhao (2020) argued that such an organization-centric research agenda limits understanding of the broad implications of crises for a variety of stakeholders, which we contend includes victims of abuse.

Scholarship on crisis communication in the context of sports scandals follows this trend closely, focusing heavily on strategies for image repair and restoring organizational reputation and legitimacy (Brown & Billings, 2013; Bruce & Tini, 2008; Len-Ríos, 2010) and/or fan and community perceptions of the organizations and their responses to sports crises (i.e., Brown et al., 2015; Frederick et al., 2019; Harker, 2021). In such crises, a bad apple is usually named someone who is "deficient or deviant in their individual choices, but not a product of the larger economic, historical, or political systems they inhabit" (Wingard, 2017, p. 137). The bad apple or separation strategy diverts responsibility away from the organization(s) and its culture because another person or entity is "really" responsible for the offensive act (Brinson & Benoit, 1999, p. 505). Smith and Keevan (2019) examined this strategy of separation in the domestic violence case involving football player Ray Rice and the response from the National Football League (NFL) Commissioner Roger Goodell. The scholars explain that the strategy of separation, borrowing from the logic of the bad apple, combines "bolstering, shift the blame, and corrective action to demonstrate that the acts of particular employee do not represent the attitudes, thoughts, or actions of the organization" (Smith & Keevan, 2019, p. 295). Similarly, media outlets oftentimes cover instances of child sexual abuse by employing the episodic frame, which diverts attention from the broader issues (Smith & Pegoraro, 2020).

Sexual abuse scandals, whether within or beyond the world of elite sports (e.g., Ohio State, Penn State, Baylor, Florida State, the Catholic Church, the military) cannot be viewed as isolated incidents but instead must be understood as arising out of a networked context of abuse. In other words, the crisis is not limited to the heinous acts of cruelty perpetuated by individuals (bad apples). As such, we cannot only look at responses from single organizations. It is from this position that we next introduce scholarship focused on understanding collective crises.

# Defining a collective crisis

The Nassar case involves several interdependent and overlapping organizations (MSU, USAG, USOC) and can be considered a collective crisis, or a crisis involving multiple organizations

associated with the same crisis (Comyns & Franklin-Johnson, 2016). Crises that affect multiple organizations "presumably influence each other's crisis resolution responses because the organization's response can be easily compared with the responses of other organizations" (Ham et al., 2012, p. 19). This type of comparison then may permit the bare minimum of ethical responses as each organization tries to respond in ways that are equal to what other organizations have done with little motivation to go beyond that. For a collective crisis, one event may be multiple events that have occurred within different organizations. Collective crises may lead to distrust in not just one organization, but the system that sustains them. However, current theorizing in crisis communication typically only considers one organizational context and not these interconnected systems.

Although scholars and practitioners explore how these strategies are or are not effective at managing the crisis or repairing image, this narrow view of crisis communication does not address the larger cultural problem or collective responsibility among organizations. At the time of writing, research into the Larry Nassar case also has been limited to single organizations with Frederick et al. (2019) analyzing the traditional image repair responses (and fan perceptions) of only MSU. In sum, traditional crisis communication research and practice, especially in cases where harm has been done to human beings, does not do enough to acknowledge collective responsibility and an ethics of care. In the following section, we explain how an ethics of care has been considered in crisis communication research.

#### Ethics of care in crisis communications

Feminist scholar Carol Gilligan (1982) proposed an ethics of care to challenge discourses in ethical theory focused on rights and legal discourses—typically called an ethics of justice. In an early study of crisis communication and sexual harassment, Fitzpatrick and Rubin (1995) found that legal strategy dominates organizational decision making in times of crises. Similarly, Tao and Kim (2017) found that "when organizations respond to their crises, they tend not to emphasize ethical approaches; though when they do it is more often the ethics of justice approach than that of the ethics of care" (p. 690). At the center of these different approaches is the relationship to the individuals involved. Put another way, an ethics of care is about fulfilling responsibilities toward people rather than resolving claims of conflicting rights (Simola, 2003). This type of ethical approach focuses not on issues of fairness but on issues of care given toward vulnerable populations (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018).

Bauman (2011) explored three different ethical approaches to crisis leadership, concluding that an ethics of care offers the best approach for dealing with crises that involve harm because people attribute intentionality to organizations and people who allow harm to occur. Ultimately, an ethics of care approach "requires leaders to manage the complexity and human relationships that are part of the crisis rather than spending time making impartial judgments and resolving conflicting rights" (Bauman, 2011, p. 288).

Crisis prevention is essential to an ethics of care framework. Simola (2005) argued that signal detection—paying attention to early warning signs (Mitroff & Pearson, 1993) and uptake—informing someone in power to act upon warning signs (Mitroff, 2001)—are key crisis prevention areas in which to apply a care perspective. According to Simola (2005), resistance, voice, and silence are concepts of care most salient to crisis prevention. People can engage in resistance to relational violations through voice by speaking "of their own observations, knowledge, and feelings. They also listen to voices of resistance in others" (Simola, 2005, p. 345). But, using voice to resist may lead to negative repercussions for individuals, resulting in silence that "precludes others from receiving information about potential problems" (Simola, 2005, p. 345). To summarize, a care perspective in crisis prevention allows for opportunities for people to voice concerns and for those concerns to be acted upon by those with the ability to prevent crisis situations.

Fraustino and Kennedy (2018) advanced previous theorizing related to ethics of care to formulate the AMCC, which can be used before, during, and after crises across contexts, organizations, and geographies. Drawing on feminist geographies (Dias & Blecha, 2007), the authors ground studies of care "in a specific time, place, and geopolitical landscape" (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018, p. 23), meaning there is no one size fits all crisis prevention or response. Landscapes feature both material and ideological characteristics. Fraustino and Kennedy (2018) identify four landscapes of care: (1) physical—material resources and geography, (2) cultural gender roles, social norms, shared values, (3) political/economic—government institutions/norms/politics, economic structures, political systems, and (4) human—emotionality, existing networks/relationships, health. Further, there are situational variables based on traditionally feminine values, such as interdependence, relationships, vulnerability, and reciprocity, that crosscut each landscape. The authors argue that considering landscapes of care and these situational variables "could contribute to understanding and implementing effective ethical communication that holds public interest (vs. primarily organizational interest) at their core, even when practiced from an organizational or management perspective" (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018, p. 19, emphasis in original). However, Fraustino and Kennedy (2018) studied only single organizations to develop their model. We believe there is an opportunity to further understand how ethics of care can be applied to a collective crisis by examining the Larry Nassar sexual abuse case. As such, the following research question guided our study:

*RQ1*: How, if at all, was the bad apple logic used in organizational responses to the Nassar scandal?

*RQ2*: How, if at all, can the collective crisis of the Nassar abuse case be understood through the AMCC framework?

# Method

We used a case study approach to answer our research questions because the Nassar abuse scandal offers what Yin (2009) terms a "critical case" (p. 47), which is appropriate for research designed to confirm, challenge, or extend an existing theory. Patton (1990) explained that critical cases are "those that can make a point quite dramatically or are, for some reason, particularly important in the scheme of things" (p. 174). To triangulate our data through multiple sources of evidence (Yin, 2009), we collected and analyzed both organizational responses and media coverage of the Nassar abuse scandal from January 19-24, 2018. Although Nassar's abuse can be traced back to the early 1990s (Dator, 2019), we focus on this week because it is when 156 women read victim impact statements during an eight-day sentencing hearing for Nassar. Victim impact statements play an important role in an ethics of care perspective because they allow survivors to experience "social acknowledgement, a sense of control, an opportunity to tell [their] story" (Herman, 2005, p. 574). Relatedly, this time frame also encompassed key dates in the organizational response of the USOC, USAG, and MSU, including the resignation of top leaders.

#### Data collection

We looked at each of the organization's website during the specific time frame of January 19-24, 2018, to find the organization's official statements. We included three statements from MSU, two statements from USAG, and one statement from the USOC in our study. Additionally, we included media coverage of the Nassar abuse scandal gathered from Factiva. Limiting our search results to the January 19-24 dates, the search terms "Larry Nassar" and "USA Gymnastics" yielded 312 articles, "Larry Nassar" and "Michigan State University" yielded 69 articles, and "Larry Nassar" and "US Olympic Committee" yielded 29 articles (n = 410). Our sample was primarily comprised of news articles, but we also included sports, feature, opinion, and broadcast/radio transcripts to gain a more holistic understanding of the case. When removing duplicate articles that included mention of two or more of the organizations, the total number of articles analyzed was 300. Furthermore, we also drew from existing secondary research on abuse in gymnastics and competitive sports in general (e.g., Chotiner, 2018; Lenskyj, 2000, 2008; Ryan, 1995) to give a more complete picture of the landscape of abuse in competitive sport to juxtapose this with the landscapes of care.

#### Data analysis

Articles and media releases were uploaded to NVivo to help organize and qualitatively analyze the data. In alignment with Yin's (2009) strategies for case study research, we relied on theoretical propositions to guide our analysis. For the first research question, we focused on analyzing the organizational sources and responses, using the bad apple logic (Wingard, 2017) as

a lens through which to analyze the data. For the second research question, we took a deductive approach to the data, using the AMCC framework (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018) discussed in the literature review to guide our analysis as initial codes: physical, cultural, political/economic, and human landscapes. In each of the four landscapes, we then considered how the cross-cutting care considerations of relationships, interdependence, vulnerabilities, and reciprocity were present or not. We integrated existing secondary research on the topics of sport culture and abuse in each landscape of care to provide a more holistic interpretation of our data.

# Results

*RQ1*: How, if at all, was the bad apple logic used in organizational responses to the Nassar scandal?

All three organizations—MSU, USAG, and the USOC—responded to Larry Nassar's abuse in playbook ways, meaning they enacted traditional image repair strategies. Each organization enacted the strategy of separation as part of the bad apple logic. For example, MSU spokesperson Jason Cody explained that the organization did not cover up Nassar's horrific conduct, stating, "Nassar preyed on his victims, changing their lives in terrible ways" (Michigan State University, 2018a, para. 3). Former MSU President Lou Anna K. Simon, in her apology statement, said she was "sorry a physician who called himself a Spartan so utterly betrayed your trust and everything for which the university stands" (Michigan State University, 2018b, para. 4). Former CEO of the USOC Scott Blackmun apologized for "the pain caused by this terrible man" (Blackmun, 2018, para. 2). Simon and Blackmun did acknowledge a larger failure in the organizations; however, the failures were limited to this specific case (not acting soon enough) rather than an acknowledgment of the larger culture of Olympic Gymnastics. All three of the organizations' leaders have either been ousted or resigned (Haag & Tracy, 2018; Macur & Belson, 2018; Ruiz & Futterman, 2018) in another instance of bad apple logic.

Bad apple logic facilitates an ethics of justice response from organizations that solve the problem by removing the bad apple(s) but not addressing the deeper cause or the harm done to individuals at a relational level. The MSU, USAG, and USOC responses followed this pattern. For example, USAG claimed it followed the correct procedures and left the rest to law enforcement—in this case the Federal Bureau of Investigation. In her January 24, 2018, statement on the sentencing of Nassar, former USAG CEO Kerry Perry said that "USA Gymnastics applauds Judge Rosemarie Aquilina for handing Nassar the maximum sentence of up to 175 years, in an effort to bring justice to those he abused and punish him for his horrific behavior" (U.S.A. Gymnastics, 2018b, para. 1). Simon, who praised the tireless work of law enforcement and cyber forensics at MSU, also deflected responsibility to the authorities. In her December 2017 statement, she claimed she had "been intensely focused on making sure nothing interfered with the criminal investigation or bringing Nassar to justice" (Michigan State

University, 2017, para. 3). This ethics of justice response was further cemented by the NCAA's investigation that found no wrongdoing on behalf of MSU. Ultimately, MSU, USAG, and the USOC remain a part of the larger system that enables bad apples to ferment.

*RQ2*: How, if at all, can the collective crisis of the Larry Nassar abuse case be understood through the AMCC framework?

# Physical landscape

In the AMCC framework, the physical landscape considers "the physical, lived realities of consumers, message receivers, clients, stakeholders, publics, and partners" (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018, p. 31). When considering the collective crisis of the Larry Nassar abuse scandal, the multiple locations in which Nassar operated and was employed are part of what allowed the abuse to occur for so long. Child sexual abuse often thrives when adults are isolated with a child. In the same way, isolating organizational responses bounded by physical location isolates and silences the abuse, ignoring the interdependence of relationships. Although the organizational responses highlighted above are limited in their scope, it was overwhelmingly the media coverage of the abuse scandal and trial during the time frame analyzed that showed the larger network of abuse.

Mainstream media coverage implicated all three organizations to varying degrees, often centering around Nassar's shared employment status through MSU and USAG. One lede in an editorial talked about the sentencing of Nassar "having laid bare the utter and cataclysmic failures at USA Gymnastics, at Michigan State, and elsewhere, to keep the children in their care from harm" (Abraham, 2018, para. 2). Even when only one affiliation was highlighted in a headline, such as "Ex-USA Gymnastics team doctor Larry Nassar sentenced to 40-175 years in prison" (Reid, 2018a) and "Survivors slam MSU for response to Larry Nassar complaints" (Glor & LaPook, 2018), neither organization dominated the media coverage for its sole involvement in the crisis.

When each institution was implicated individually, the focus was primarily on a failure of organization leadership—with top leaders being named—and the need for an independent investigation. For MSU, calls primarily came for the resignation of then university President Simon whom Dey (2018) described as "hanging on to her job with bloody fingernails" (para. 2). MSU found its crisis being compounded when a "MSU trustee backs president, says there's more 'than just this Nassar thing'" (Yan, 2018, para. 2), which was viewed as a dismissive comment to the severity of this collective crisis. For MSU, accountability was framed as coming from the NCAA—"NCAA opens investigation into how Michigan State handled sexual abuse allegations against Larry Nassar" (King et al., 2018)—and the attorney general—"Michigan State University seeks Attorney General review of Nassar case; School asks state for review amid calls for president's resignation and public outrage over handling of abuse allegations" (Korn, 2018). The focus of these two entities as providing accountability for this crisis in the

context of MSU frames Nassar's abuse as a legal issue and with limited scope to athletics. The focus becomes more about what rules or laws were violated than the impact on the survivors, a clear indication of an ethics of justice approach rather than an ethics of care. In a *New York Times* editorial entitled, "U.S.A. Gymnastics Still Values Medals More Than Girls," Higa (2018) wrote that after the F.B.I. was contacted:

Dr. Nassar was relieved of his assignments at U.S.A. Gymnastics two days later. But the organization did not contact Michigan State University or Twistars Gymnastics Club, whose athletes the doctor also treated and abused, and it has contended it did not have an obligation to do so...Legally, U.S.A. Gymnastics might be right. But can anyone credibly argue that was the morally acceptable thing to do? (Higa, 2018, para. 9) Such editorial coverage rightly pointed out the flaws of an ethics of justice perspective and discussed how the abuse could have been prevented had any of the organizations stepped in to address the accusations or communicated with one another.

## Cultural landscape

The cultural landscape of Olympic Gymnastics exemplifies traditional norms in gender roles (including masculine/feminine traits) and identities, social structures and norms, shared values, and shared personality traits. We acknowledge that this case involves more "newsworthy" victims of sexual assault because of their gender, race, and age (Marcel, 2013, p. 294; see also Gilchrist, 2010). Indeed, young female gymnasts embody the ideal of the "white American darling," an "ideal type against whom female athletes are commonly measured" (Butterworth, 2008, p. 266), and have more power behind their voices of resistance as their harm is more easily believed. Further, the high-profile nature of this case, due to the worldwide media spectacle that is Olympic Gymnastics, reinforces the perceived worthiness of the public's attention.

Interestingly, although the collective crisis primarily revolves around MSU and USAG, USOC is implicated in the coverage, but to a lesser degree and primarily in its investigative role and third-party accountability to USAG. However, USOC is also criticized heavily by survivors of Nassar's abuse for not acknowledging its role in preventing this abuse decades ago and doing too little too late. The focus of this criticism came from "six-time Olympic medal winner Aly Raisman" who "has ripped the US Olympic Committee saying it had 'failed' the young athletes and must be held accountable" (Agence France-Presse, 2018, para. 1). Rather than USOC having the credibility to serve in any sort of accountability role, gymnasts "Raisman and [Jordyn] Wieber charged that USA Gymnastics and the U.S. Olympic Committee 'emboldened' Nassar and 'enabled' his sexual abuse of more than 140 gymnasts and young athletes, creating what Raisman described as the 'worst epidemic of sexual abuse in the history of sports'" (Reid, 2018b para. 2). In this way, the extent of the collective crisis is revealed as the systems of accountability that are ostensibly in place in gymnastics are not working and not protecting the athletes. Institutional grooming takes place when "offenders manipulate entire systems or institutions into believing that they are no threat to children" (McAlinden, 2006, p. 339). That survivors

repeatedly informed parents and coaches of Nassar's behavior over decades illustrates the silencing and institutional grooming within elite gymnastics (Howley, 2018; Kwiatkowski et al., 2016). Gold medals were most important.

## Political/economic landscape

The political/economic landscape considers how power disparities related to hierarchy and authority can create vulnerable publics (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018). Gendered violence, including sexual assault, abuse, and rape, is an epidemic plaguing all sports and all levels of sports participation. In their analysis of 159 cases of criminally defined abuse, Brackenridge et al. (2008) found that "nearly all (98%) cases were perpetrated by coaches, teachers, and instructors, who were predominately male and ranged in age from 16-63 years old" (pp. 395-396). As Anderson and White (2018) argued, sports help coaches and authority figures gain power, which then is used to teach obedience to their authority. This creates a relational power dynamic in which athletes or participants remain silent and deferential to their superiors.

This power dynamic is especially salient in an elite sport such as Olympic Gymnastics. This system creates circumstances "that allow for those who are dominant (especially White, middle-to upper-class, heterosexual, able-bodied men) to perform acts of violence (sexual and otherwise)" without consequence (Cannella & Perez, 2012, p. 284). Like many other sports, Olympic gymnasts' routines are strict; their sporting and nonsporting activities are highly controlled and subject to the whims of coaches and, in this case, medical staff. Survivors illustrated how Nassar exploited his power through their harrowing stories of "anguished probing, under the guise of treatment...feeling helpless to challenge a doctor at that age" (Cacciola & Hauser, 2018, para. 6). Survivors also revealed Nassar's controlling practices—his treatments—such as when he gave McKayla Maroney a sleeping pill before a flight and then proceeded to treat (molest) her in his hotel room. In Raisman's victim impact statement, she attested:

Imagine how it feels to be an innocent teenager in a foreign country hearing a knock on the door and it's you. I don't want you to be there, but I don't have a choice. Treatments with you were mandatory. You took advantage of that. You even told on us if we didn't want to be treated by you, knowing full well the troubles that would cause for us. (Gajanan, 2019, para. 11)

Although coaches and authority figures can maintain and exploit their forms of relational power, Fisher and Anders (2020) argue that "perpetration of abuse persists in sport spaces largely because athletes train and compete in relations of force that privilege structures and practices to which athletes are subordinate" (p. 129).

Economically, Olympic Gymnastics is part of the institution of corporate sport, which is marked by the "institutionalization, bureaucratization, commercialization, and spectacularization of elite sport as a mass entertainment product designed to generate maximum surplus value across myriad revenue streams" and "is now the accepted structural and ideological blueprint for

commercial sport organizations" (Andrews & Silk, 2018, p. 515). Survivor and gold medalist Raisman said of U.S.A. Gymnastics that "their biggest priority from the beginning and still today is their reputation, the medals they win and the money they make off of us" (Higa, 2018, para. 6).

Unfortunately, when such a high value is placed on the capital generated by elite sports, brand logic undermines all else (Proffitt & Corrigan, 2012). In an official statement, then MSU President Simon squarely articulates how protecting the financial and legal interests of the institution creates an antagonistic relationship with survivors:

MSU is entitled to, and its insurers require, that we will mount an appropriate defense of these cases. This means MSU's lawyers are making arguments in defense of the claims of civil liability. There is nothing extraordinary about such legal efforts—they are typical at this stage of civil litigation. Given Nassar's horrendous acts, these arguments can seem disrespectful to the victims. Please know that the defenses raised on MSU's behalf are in no way a reflection of our view of the survivors, for whom we have the utmost respect and sympathy, but rather represent, as the Board has said, our desire "to protect MSU's educational and research missions." (Michigan State University, 2018b, para. 11)

### Human landscape

The human landscape considers existing relationships, emotionality, and health at both an individual and collective level (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018). Although specific organizations' responses (and lack of response) were critiqued in various media sources, victims' voices and stories often prominently came through in media coverage in ways that went unaddressed in the official organizational responses. For example, during her victim impact statement, Raisman highlighted the lack of care toward the survivors, saying that "neither U.S.A. Gymnastics nor the United States Olympic Committee had 'reached out to express sympathy or even offer support—not event to ask, 'How did this happen?' 'What do you think we can do to help?'" (Cacciola & Hauser, 2018, para. 19). It is through the survivor voices and victim impact statements highlighted in the news coverage that the systemic, collective crisis in the sport is addressed and critiqued. Survivor voices, not official organization responses, displayed vulnerability and emotionality in communication about the case.

Additionally, within the media landscape, conversations were focused not on issues of organizational reputation, but rather on the deep and lasting impact of abuse for more than 150 young women and girls. Headlines such as "Ex-sports doctor's victims draw strength from each other" (Webber & Eggert, 2018) focus on the support they have provided each other that none of the three institutions at the center of this crisis did. A particularly poignant lede in *The Atlantic* said:

It was an arresting moment, even on a day full of them. The Olympic gymnast Aly Raisman stood in front of a courtroom last Friday and addressed Larry Nassar, the former Michigan State University doctor who's been accused by upwards of 150 women of sexually abusing them over more than two decades. "Larry," she said from the podium in the Lansing, Michigan, courtroom, "you do realize now that we, this group of women you so heartlessly abused over such a long period of time, are now a force, and you are nothing." (Putterman, 2018, para. 1)

The coverage also highlighted individual stories and experiences disclosed during the Nassar sentencing hearing. For instance, one headline in the Daily Mail reads, "'I f\*\*\*ing hate you': National champ Mattie Larson reveals Larry Nassar assaulted her in front of U.S.A. Gymnastics rep and says she quit after giving herself a concussion to avoid pedophile doctor's abuse" (Spargo, 2018). The individual stories reveal the personal pain among Nassar's victims stemming from this collective trauma. Their individual pain was juxtaposed with the fact that more than 150 young women and girls came forward with similar stories of abuse. The power of the survivors' voices and coverage of the victim impact statements during Nassar's sentencing demonstrate the extent of the collective crisis in a way that centers the moral failure of all three institutions toward these athletes. The collective story of survivors—and collective spirit of resistance conjured by their voices—will inspire systemic change. Raisman specifically called out U.S.A. Gymnastics for "rotting from the inside" during her victim impact statement (Reid, 2018b, para. 1). Raisman also articulated how survivors are tired of organizations' statements claiming that "athlete care is the highest priority" while "all the while, this nightmare is happening" (Reid, 2018b, para. 22). Coverage of the Nassar case in *The New York Times* highlighted the need for change in these organizations by focusing on survivors' collective story, shared trauma, and the relief brought about by Nassar's sentencing (Cacciola, 2018).

# Discussion

The Larry Nassar sexual abuse case was undoubtedly horrific and highlights the need to consider collective crises related to human abuse as public interest communications issues. As the current analysis demonstrates, this case of abuse was the outcome of an underlying rot that had been festering for decades in the sport of elite gymnastics at the hands of negligent leaders, parents, coaches, and organizations collectively—not because of a single bad apple (Wingard, 2017). This case highlights the conditions in which Nassar was enabled to abuse, including the shared responsibility of people within and across organizations and landscapes of care.

To compound the harm, organizations' responses were crafted from an ethics of justice perspective rather than from an ethics of care perspective, which was not surprising given past research in this area (e.g., Fitzpatrick & Rubin, 1995; Tao & Kim, 2017). In addition to an organization-centric focus on following proper laws and procedures, the perspective of those creating laws and policies related to sexual violence is generally limited, and an ethics of rights and justice often requires only a minimal response from organizations. We believe a focus on ethics of care can be an impetus for change in both organizational policies and the legal system.

An ethics of rights and justice is insufficient because when issues of abuse are only seen on an individual level (either a single bad apple or a single organization), the moral failure of the entire system is not sufficiently addressed. Discarding the bad apple is often touted as the solution at the organizational level but is unlikely to result in larger systemic change when the collective crisis is so pervasive.

Simola's (2005) work regarding ethics of care in crisis prevention is particularly relevant in the Nassar case, especially while reading victim impact statements. Because of a lack of ethics of care in signal detection and uptake in acting upon warning signs, more than 150 young women experienced abuse. Victim impact statements allowed survivors to resist and reclaim their voice (Herman, 2005). However, survivor voices should be acknowledged far before a sentencing hearing for an abuser. That each organization did identify tangible policy changes and procedures for reporting abuse is a positive step. In addition to MSU, USAG, and the USOC, the NCAA—in the same month it released the results of its investigation into MSU—adopted a "Policy on Campus Sexual Violence" that promised:

A positive and thriving athletics team culture that revolves around respect and empathy for all, fostering a climate in which all feel that they are respected, valued and contributing members of their teams, athletics programs and institutions; and creating an environment in which students (athletes and nonathletes alike) feel safe and secure, both emotionally and physically, and are free of fears of retaliation or reprisal. The positive culture exuded by a member institution's NCAA teams is the catalyst for a positive culture across an entire campus. (NCAA, 2018, para. 3)

However, the corrective action in this and other cases is often reactionary, and that is not enough when crises are preventable. Although the sentencing of Nassar made clear how he will pay for the crimes he committed, MSU, USAG, and USOC have yet to truly answer all the gymnasts and communities harmed by Nassar (McGraw, 2018). As Maroney said, "It is time to hold the leadership of Michigan State University, U.S.A. Gymnastics and the United States Olympic Committee accountable for allowing, and in some cases enabling, his crimes" (Abrams, 2018, para. 22). As all three organizational leaders are gone, their replacements must critically examine the practices that contributed to this culture of abuse across multiple organizations and landscapes of care. Furthermore, people in positions of power need to make laws and policies to recognize ethics of care and proactively prevent sexual abuse of the magnitude that we have seen in not only the Nassar scandal, but also other cases in sports organizations, the Catholic Church, and other powerful social institutions. Rather than focusing on organizations, public interest communicators must treat child sexual abuse as a collective public health issue and crisis (Letourneau et al., 2014).

# Theoretical and practical implications

Crisis communication scholars, in this case and others within and beyond the context of sports, have used traditional strategies of image repair, including bolstering, shifting the blame, and separation for single organizations to illustrate how effectively crises are managed. These traditional crisis communication analyses illustrate image repair strategies to "redirect audiences, and to control the narrative" (Frederick et al., 2019, p. 2). Such perspectives largely evade an ethics of care, which distinguishes the AMCC framework as an innovative approach to understanding crises (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018). However, in applying this framework, it became clear that news coverage of this case served as the site for critiques of traditional organizational responses and prioritized survivors' experiences and needs across all four landscapes of care. Media coverage illuminated the collective crisis at hand and established relational attachment, centered, and rehumanized the survivors by platforming their voices. In this way, the media coverage modeled the type of response we hope organizations might adopt. As such, we argue that media should be considered a fifth landscape of care, particularly in a collective crisis.

Yet, this is not to suggest that media coverage always follows an ethics of care. Media can also perpetrate a bad apple logic while focusing on episodic framing of child sexual abuse (Smith & Pegoraro, 2020). Previous research has found that child maltreatment is frequently mischaracterized as an isolated atrocity committed by a bad apple (Aubrun & Grady, 2003). However, in what may signal a shift in media coverage, Hove et al. (2013) found that most news articles on child maltreatment were framed thematically and focused on societal causes of and solutions for child maltreatment.

We also recognize the irony in the time frame selected for this study; the media coverage unfolded during an important point of the legal process despite our criticism of ethics of justice. Although it is beyond the scope of this project to cover the extensive body of literature regarding the influence of victim impact statements (e.g., Eiler et al., 2019; Roberts & Erez, 2004), we believe that the inclusion of survivor voices in subsequent media coverage offered an opportunity for open dialogue for other survivors of abuse (Madden & Alt, 2021). Even beyond this study, we believe that open dialogue facilitated by media (both traditional and social) can allow for the interplay of factors of interdependence, relationships, vulnerability, and reciprocity (Fraustino & Kennedy, 2018) in this landscape of care.

One salient practical implication of adopting the AMCC framework for a collective crisis surrounding issues of abuse is recognizing that these crises are entirely preventable. Instead of an organization waiting for a crisis to happen, organizational communicators can advocate for prevention trainings, such as Stewards of Children, that provide recommendations for specific organizational policies related to working with children. For example, one such policy might ensure that an adult is never alone with a single child (Darkness to Light, 2021). By requiring employee training on child sexual abuse prevention, organizations can both help to prevent a crisis at their own institution and play an important role in public interest communications.

# Limitations and future research

As with any research, our study has several limitations. First, the selection of the time frame for our analysis limited the scope of the data included for analysis. Although this selection was intentional to focus on the victim impact statements, Nassar's abuse ultimately persisted for decades. A case study more longitudinal in nature would certainly yield additional insights into the actions and inactions taken in this case. Related to the limited time frame for analysis, we also included a limited selection of documents for analysis. At the time of data collection, Factiva was the only news aggregation research tool available to the researchers. We recognize the limitations inherent in all individual databases, which certainly influenced which media sources we included. Additionally, though not included in the current study, social media discourse surrounding this case could provide a fruitful source of data as well and would offer further research opportunities to expand upon the fifth landscape of care we proposed.

Future research should continue to explore a feminist ethics of care within and around sports—from coaching practices on the field or in the gym, to organizational responses before, during, and in response to the harm of human beings, to media and public discourses about sports. Because of the important role that sports play in society, we believe that public interest communications scholars have an important role to play in developing a body of knowledge related to ethics of care and sports culture.

# Conclusion

Care should come before image. This case is emblematic of the countless other cases where multiple organizations, and not a single bad apple, are responsible for harm across the physical, cultural, political/economic, and human landscapes of care. Organizations must acknowledge the collective nature of these cases and scholarship on crisis communication must continue to assess the ethics of responses rather than simply the effects of those responses. The humanity of those affected, particularly in cases of abuse, must be prioritized in all stages of communication.

## References

Abraham, Y. (2018, January 25). We have lived this story before. And yet, here we are. *The Boston Globe*. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2018/01/24/the-well-being-kids-more-important-than-medals-they-might-win/KabIEv0kcMA9CGauZdPN2K/story.html">https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2018/01/24/the-well-being-kids-more-important-than-medals-they-might-win/KabIEv0kcMA9CGauZdPN2K/story.html</a>

Abrams, A. (2018, January 19). 'I thought I was going to die': Read McKayla Maroney's full victim impact statement in Larry Nassar trial. *Time*. <a href="http://time.com/5109011/mckayla-maroney-larry-nassar-victim-impact-statement/">http://time.com/5109011/mckayla-maroney-larry-nassar-victim-impact-statement/</a>

- Agence France-Presse. (2018, January 24). Gymnastics champ Raisman rips Olympic committee over abuse scandal. *Sportstar*. <a href="https://sportstar.thehindu.com/other-sports/gymnastics-champ-raisman-rips-olympic-committee-over-abuse-scandal/article22501155.ece#">https://sportstar.thehindu.com/other-sports/gymnastics-champ-raisman-rips-olympic-committee-over-abuse-scandal/article22501155.ece#</a>
- Anderson, E., & White, A. (2018). *Sport, theory and social problems: A critical introduction* (2nd ed.). Routledge.
- Andrews, D., & Silk, M. (2018). Sport and neoliberalism: An affective-ideological articulation. *The Journal of Popular Culture*, *51*(2), 511-533. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jpcu.12660">https://doi.org/10.1111/jpcu.12660</a>
- Aubrun, A., & Grady, J. (2003). How the news frames child maltreatment: Unintended consequences. *Cultural Logic LLC*. <a href="https://www.frameworksinstitute.org/publication/how-the-news-frames-child-maltreatment-unintended-consequences/">https://www.frameworksinstitute.org/publication/how-the-news-frames-child-maltreatment-unintended-consequences/</a>
- Avery, E. J., Lariscy, R. W., Kim, S., & Hocke, T. (2010). A quantitative review of crisis communication research in public relations from 1991 to 2009. *Public Relations Review*, *36*(2), 190-192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2010.01.001
- Bauman, D. C. (2011). Evaluating ethical approaches to crisis leadership: Insights from unintentional harm research. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 98(2), 281-295. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-010-0549-3
- Benoit, W. (1997). Image repair discourse and crisis communication. *Public Relations Review*, 23(2), 177-186. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/S0363-8111(97)90023-0">https://doi.org/10.1016/S0363-8111(97)90023-0</a>
- Blackmun, S. (2018, January 24). Open letters to Team U.S.A. athletes regarding Nassar case. *Team USA*. <a href="https://www.teamusa.org/News/2018/January/24/Open-Letters-To-Team-USA-Athletes-Regarding-Nassar-Case">https://www.teamusa.org/News/2018/January/24/Open-Letters-To-Team-USA-Athletes-Regarding-Nassar-Case</a>
- Brackenridge, C. H., Bishopp, D., Moussalli, S., & Tapp, J. (2008). The characteristics of sexual abuse in sport: A multidimensional scaling analysis of events described in media reports. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, *6*(4), 385-406. https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2008.9671881
- Brinson, S. L., & Benoit, W. L. (1999). The tarnished star: Restoring Texaco's damaged public image. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 12(4), 483-510. https://doi.org/10.1177/0893318999124001
- Brown, N. A., & Billings, A. C. (2013). Sports fans as crisis communicators on social media websites. *Public Relations Review*, *39*(1), 74-81. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2012.09.012">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2012.09.012</a>
- Brown, N. A., Brown, K. A., & Billings, A. C. (2015). "May no act of ours bring shame": Fanenacted crisis communication surrounding the Penn State sex abuse scandal. *Communication & Sport*, *3*(3), 288-311. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479513514387">https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479513514387</a>
- Bruce, T., & Tini, T. (2008). Unique crisis response strategies in sports public relations: Rugby league and the case for diversion. *Public Relations Review*, *34*(2), 108-115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2008.03.015
- Butterworth, M. L. (2008). "Katie was not only a girl, she was terrible": Katie Hnida, body rhetoric, and football at the University of Colorado." *Communication Studies*, 59(3), 259-273. https://doi.org/10.1080/10510970802257705

- Cacciola, S., & Hauser, C. (2018, January 19). One after another, athletes face Larry Nassar and recount sexual abuse. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/19/sports/larry-nassar-women.html
- Cacciola, S., & Mather, V. (2018, January 24). Larry Nassar sentencing: 'I just signed your death warrant.' *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/24/sports/larry-nassar-sentencing.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/24/sports/larry-nassar-sentencing.html</a>
- Cannella, G. S., & Perez, M. S. (2012). Emboldened patriarchy in higher education: Feminist readings of capitalism, violence, and power. *Cultural Studies* ↔ *Critical Methodologies*, 12(4), 279-286. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1532708612446421">https://doi.org/10.1177/1532708612446421</a>
- Chotiner, I. (2018, January 29). Beyond Larry Nassar: The author of little girls in pretty boxes on gymnastics' culture of abuse. *Slate*. <a href="https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2018/01/little-girls-in-pretty-boxes-author-on-gymnastics-toxic-culture.html">https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2018/01/little-girls-in-pretty-boxes-author-on-gymnastics-toxic-culture.html</a>
- Comyns, B., & Franklin-Johnson, E. (2016). Corporate reputation and collective crises: A theoretical development using the case of Rana Plaza. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *150*(1), 159-183. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3160-4">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3160-4</a>
- Coombs, W. T. (1995). Choosing the right words: The development of guidelines for the selection of the "appropriate" crisis-response strategies. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 8(4), 447-476. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0893318995008004003">https://doi.org/10.1177/0893318995008004003</a>
- Coombs, W. T. (2007). Protecting organization reputations during a crisis: The development and application of Situational Crisis Communication Theory. *Corporate Reputation Review*, 10(3), 163-176. https://doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.crr.1550049
- Coombs, W. T. (2012). Ongoing crisis communication: Planning, managing, responding. Sage.
- Coombs, W. T., & Holladay, S. J. (2002). Helping crisis managers protect reputational assets: Initial tests of the Situational Crisis Communication Theory. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 16(2), 165-186. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/089331802237233">https://doi.org/10.1177/089331802237233</a>
- Darkness to Light. (2021). *Stewards of Children*. <a href="https://www.d21.org/education/stewards-of-children/">https://www.d21.org/education/stewards-of-children/</a>
- Dator, J. (2018, January 19). A comprehensive timeline of the Larry Nassar case. *SBNation.Com*. <a href="https://www.sbnation.com/2018/1/19/16900674/larry-nassar-abuse-timeline-usa-gymnastics-michigan-state">https://www.sbnation.com/2018/1/19/16900674/larry-nassar-abuse-timeline-usa-gymnastics-michigan-state</a>
- Dey, J. (2018, January 24). Is disbelief costly? You better believe it. *The News Gazette*. <a href="https://www.news-gazette.com/opinion/columns/jim-dey-is-disbelief-costly-you-better-believe-it/article\_9c0aaa6c-95d7-59d4-b3af-eb3dd21b7e52.html">https://www.news-gazette.com/opinion/columns/jim-dey-is-disbelief-costly-you-better-believe-it/article\_9c0aaa6c-95d7-59d4-b3af-eb3dd21b7e52.html</a>
- Dias, K., & Blecha, J. (2007). Feminism and social theory in geography: An introduction. *The Professional Geographer*, 59(1), 1-9. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9272.2007.00586.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9272.2007.00586.x</a>
- Eiler, B. A., Al-Kire, R., Doyle, P. D., & Wayment, H. A. (2019). Power and trust dynamics of sexual violence: A textual analysis of Nassar victim impact statements and #MeToo disclosures on Twitter. *Journal of Clinical Sport Psychology*, *13*(2), 290-310. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1123/jcsp.2018-0056">https://doi.org/10.1123/jcsp.2018-0056</a>

- Fisher, L. A., & Anders, A. D. (2020). Engaging with cultural sport psychology to explore systemic sexual exploitation in USA Gymnastics: A call to commitments. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 32(2), 1-17. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200.2018.1564944">https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200.2018.1564944</a>
- Fitzpatrick, K. R., & Rubin, M. R. (1995). Public relations vs. legal strategies in organizational crisis decisions. *Public Relations Review*, 21(1), 21-33. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/0363-8111(95)90037-3">https://doi.org/10.1016/0363-8111(95)90037-3</a>
- Fraustino, J. D., & Kennedy, A. K. (2018). Care in crisis: An applied model of care considerations for ethical strategic communication. *Journal of Public Interest Communications*, 2(1), 18-40. <a href="http://journals.fcla.edu/jpic/article/view/105560/101965">http://journals.fcla.edu/jpic/article/view/105560/101965</a>
- Frederick, E., Pegoraro, A., & Smith, L. R. (2019). An examination of Michigan State University's image repair via Facebook and the public response following Larry Nassar. *Communication and Sport*, *9*(1), 128-149. https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479519852285
- Gajanan, M. (2019). "It's your turn to listen to me": Read Aly Raisman's full testimony confronting Larry Nassar. *Time*. <a href="http://time.com/5110455/aly-raisman-larry-nassar-testimony-trial/">http://time.com/5110455/aly-raisman-larry-nassar-testimony-trial/</a>
- Gilchrist, K. (2010). "Newsworthy" victims? *Feminist Media Studies*, 10(4), 373-390. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2010.514110
- Gilligan, C. (1982). In a different voice. Harvard University Press.
- Glor, J., & LaPook, J. (Writers) (2018, January 22). *Survivors slam MSU for response to Larry Nassar complaints* [Television broadcast]. Central Broadcasting Service.
- Haag, M., & Tracy, M. (2018, January 24). Michigan State president Lou Anna Simon resigns amid Nassar fallout. *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/24/sports/olympics/michigan-state-president-resigns-lou-anna-simon.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/24/sports/olympics/michigan-state-president-resigns-lou-anna-simon.html</a>
- Ham, C. D., Hong, H., & Cameron, G. T. (2012). Same crisis, different responses: Case studies of how multiple competing corporations responded to the same explosion-related crisis. *International Journal of Business & Social Science*, *3*(20), 19-31. https://www.ijbssnet.com/journals/Vol\_3\_No\_20\_Special\_Issue\_October\_2012/3.pdf
- Harker, J. (2021). Let's talk sports: An egocentric discussion network analysis regarding NFL crisis perceptions. *Communication & Sport*, *9*(4), 576-602. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479519875970">https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479519875970</a>
- Herman, J. L. (2005). Justice from the victim's perspective. *Violence Against Women*, 11(5), 571-602. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801205274450
- Higa, L. (2018, January 23). U.S.A. Gymnastics still values medals more than girls. *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/23/opinion/usa-gymnastics-abuse-nassar.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/23/opinion/usa-gymnastics-abuse-nassar.html</a>
- Hove, T., Paek, H-J., Isaacson, T., & Cole, R. T. (2013). Newspaper portrayals of child abuse: Frequency of coverage and frames of the issue. *Mass Communication and Society*, *16*(1), 89-108. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/15205436.2011.632105">https://doi.org/10.1080/15205436.2011.632105</a>

- Howley, K. (2018, November 19). Everyone believed Larry Nassar: The predatory trainer may have just taken down U.S.A. Gymnastics. How did he deceive so many for so long? *The Cut.* <a href="https://www.thecut.com/2018/11/how-did-larry-nassar-deceive-so-many-for-so-long.html">https://www.thecut.com/2018/11/how-did-larry-nassar-deceive-so-many-for-so-long.html</a>
- Korn, M. (2018, January 19). Michigan State University seeks Attorney General review of Nassar case; School asks state for review amid calls for president's resignation and public outrage over handling of abuse. *The Wall Street Journal*. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/michigan-state-university-seeks-attorney-general-review-of-nassar-case-1516379621">https://www.wsj.com/articles/michigan-state-university-seeks-attorney-general-review-of-nassar-case-1516379621</a>
- Kwiatkowski, M., Alesia, M., & Evans, T. (2016, August 4). A blind eye to sex abuse: How U.S.A. Gymnastics failed to report cases. *IndyStar*. <a href="https://www.indystar.com/story/news/investigations/2016/08/04/usa-gymnastics-sex-abuse-protected-coaches/85829732/">https://www.indystar.com/story/news/investigations/2016/08/04/usa-gymnastics-sex-abuse-protected-coaches/85829732/</a>
- Len-Ríos, M. E. (2010). Image repair strategies, local news portrayals and crisis stage: A case study of Duke University's lacrosse team crisis. *International Journal of Strategic Communication*, 4(4), 267-287. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/1553118X.2010.515534">https://doi.org/10.1080/1553118X.2010.515534</a>
- Lenskyj, H. (2000). *Inside the Olympic industry: Power, politics, and activism*. State University of New York Press.
- Lenskyj, H. (2008). *Olympic industry resistance: Challenging Olympic power and propaganda*. State University of New York Press.
- Letourneau, E. J., Eaton, W. W., Bass, J., Berlin, F. S., & Moore, S. G. (2014). The need for a comprehensive public health approach to preventing child sexual abuse. *Public Health Reports*, 129(3), 222-228. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/003335491412900303">https://doi.org/10.1177/003335491412900303</a>
- Levenson, E. (2018, February 5). Larry Nassar apologizes, gets 40 to 125 years for decades of sexual abuse. *CNN*. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/05/us/larry-nassar-sentence-eaton/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2018/02/05/us/larry-nassar-sentence-eaton/index.html</a>
- Macur, J., & Belson, K. (2018, September 4). Kerry Perry, U.S.A. Gymnastics chief, is forced out. *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/04/sports/usa-gymnastics-kerry-perry.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/04/sports/usa-gymnastics-kerry-perry.html</a>
- Madden, S., & Alt, R. A. (2021). Know her name: Open dialogue on social media as a form of innovative justice. *Social Media + Society*, 7(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F2056305120984447
- Marcel, M. (2013). Victim gender in news coverage of the priest sex crisis by the Boston Globe. *Women's Studies in Communication*, *36*(3), 288-311. https://doi.org/10.1080/07491409.2013.832088
- McAlinden, A. (2006). Setting "em up": Personal, familial and institutional grooming in sexual abuse of children. *Social & Legal Studies*, *15*(3), 339-362. https://doi.org/10.1177/0964663906066613

- McGraw, P. B. (2018, January 19). As disturbing details of U.S.A. Gymnastics case emerge, what can be done to protect our kids? *Daily Herald*. <a href="http://www.dailyherald.com/sports/20180119/as-disturbing-details-of-usa-gymnastics-cases-emerge-what-can-be-done-to-protect-our-kids">http://www.dailyherald.com/sports/20180119/as-disturbing-details-of-usa-gymnastics-cases-emerge-what-can-be-done-to-protect-our-kids</a>
- Michigan State University (2017, December 15). President Simon: Remarks to Board of Trustees, December 15, 2017. <a href="https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/news/2017-12-15-President-Statement.html">https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/news/2017-12-15-President-Statement.html</a>
- Michigan State University (2018a, January 16). Statement on victim impact statements in Ingham County, Jan. 16, 2018. <a href="https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/news/2018-01-16-Ingham-Victim-Statement.html">https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/news/2018-01-16-Ingham-Victim-Statement.html</a>
- Michigan State University (2018b, January 19). President Simon: Letter to MSU community, Jan. 19, 2018. https://msu.edu/ourcommitment/news/2018-01-19-Simon-Letter.html
- Mitroff, I. I. (2001). Managing crises before they happen: What every executive and manager needs to know about crisis management. American Management Association.
- Mitroff, I. I., & Pearson, C. M. (1993). *Crisis management: A diagnostic guide for improving your organization's crisis-preparedness.* Jossey-Bass.
- NCAA. (2018, August 7). *NCAA Board of Governors Policy on Campus Sexual Violence*. <a href="http://www.ncaa.org/sport-science-institute/topics/ncaa-board-governors-policy-campus-sexual-violence">http://www.ncaa.org/sport-science-institute/topics/ncaa-board-governors-policy-campus-sexual-violence</a>
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Sage.
- Proffitt, J. M., & Corrigan, T. F. (2012). Penn State's 'success with honor': How institutional structures and brand logic disincentivized disclosure. *Cultural Studies ⇔ Critical Methodologies*, *12*(4), 322-325. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1532708612446431">https://doi.org/10.1177/1532708612446431</a>
- Putterman, A. (2018, January 24). The sex-abuse victims America ignored. *The Atlantic*. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2018/01/the-sex-abuse-victims-america-ignored/551444/">https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2018/01/the-sex-abuse-victims-america-ignored/551444/</a>
- Reid, S. (2018a, January 24). Ex-USA Gymnastics team doctor Larry Nassar sentenced to 40 to 175 years in prison. *Orange County Register*. <a href="https://www.ocregister.com/2018/01/24/larry-nassar-sentenced-to-40-to-175-years-in-prison/">https://www.ocregister.com/2018/01/24/larry-nassar-sentenced-to-40-to-175-years-in-prison/</a>
- Reid, S. M. (2018b, January 19). Aly Raisman, Jordyn Wieber demand change at USA Gymnastics, USOC. *Orange County Register*. <a href="https://www.ocregister.com/2018/01/19/aly-raisman-jordyn-wieber-demand-change-at-usa-gymnastics-usoc/">https://www.ocregister.com/2018/01/19/aly-raisman-jordyn-wieber-demand-change-at-usa-gymnastics-usoc/</a>
- Roberts, J. V., & Erez, E. (2004). Communication in sentencing: Exploring the expressive function of victim impact statements. *International Review of Victimology*, 10(3), 223-244. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/026975800401000302">https://doi.org/10.1177/026975800401000302</a>
- Ruiz, R. R., & Futterman, M. (2018, February 28). Scott Blackmun steps down as head of U.S.O.C. under pressure from Nassar case. *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/28/sports/scott-blackmun-usoc-nassar.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/28/sports/scott-blackmun-usoc-nassar.html</a>
- Ryan, J. (1995). *Little girls in pretty boxes: The making and breaking of elite gymnasts and figure skaters* (1st ed.). Doubleday.

- Simola, S. (2003). Ethics of justice and care in corporate crisis management. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 46(4), 351-361. https://www.jstor.org/stable/25075112
- Simola, S. (2005). Concepts of care in organizational crisis prevention. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 62(4), 341-353. https://www.jstor.org/stable/25123674
- Smith, J. S., & Keevan, D. (2019). Creating separation from the on-field product: Roger Goodell's image repair discourse during the Ray Rice domestic violence case. *Communication and Sport*, 7(3), 292-309. https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479518769896
- Smith, L. R., & Pegoraro, A. (2020). Media framing of Larry Nassar and the USA Gymnastics child sex abuse scandal. *Journal of Child Sexual Abuse*, 29(4), 373-392. https://doi.org/10.1080/10538712.2019.1703233
- Spargo, C. (2018, January 23). Larry Nassar abused national champ with USA rep present. *Daily Mail Online*. <a href="https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-5303959/Larry-Nassar-abused-national-champ-USA-rep-present.html">https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-5303959/Larry-Nassar-abused-national-champ-USA-rep-present.html</a>
- Tao, W., & Kim, S. (2017). Application of two under-researched typologies in crisis communication: Ethics of justice vs. care and public relations vs. legal strategies. *Public Relations Review*, *43*(4), 690-699. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2017.06.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2017.06.003</a>
- U.S.A. Gymnastics. (2018a, January 9). U.S.A. Gymnastics statement regarding today's statement by Maggie Nichols. <a href="https://usagym.org/pages/post.html?PostID=21169">https://usagym.org/pages/post.html?PostID=21169</a>
- U.S.A. Gymnastics. (2018b, January 24). U.S.A. Gymnastics statement regarding Nassar sentence. <a href="https://usagym.org/pages/post.html?PostID=21228&prog=h">https://usagym.org/pages/post.html?PostID=21228&prog=h</a>
- Wagner, L. (2018, January 29). A list of people accused of enabling Larry Nassar. *Deadspin*. <a href="https://deadspin.com/a-list-of-people-accused-of-enabling-larry-nassar-1822393026">https://deadspin.com/a-list-of-people-accused-of-enabling-larry-nassar-1822393026</a>
- Webber, T., & Eggert, D. (2018, January 23). Ex-sports doctor's victims draw strength from each other. *US News*. <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2018-01-23/ex-sports-doctors-victims-draw-strength-from-each-other">https://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2018-01-23/ex-sports-doctors-victims-draw-strength-from-each-other</a>
- Wingard, J. (2017). Branding citizens: The logic of a few bad apples. In K. Nguyen (Ed.), *Rhetoric in neoliberalism* (pp. 135-155). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Yan, H. (2018, January 24). MSU trustee says there's more 'than just this Nassar thing.' *CNN*. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2018/01/24/us/msu-trustee-nassar-statement-apology/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2018/01/24/us/msu-trustee-nassar-statement-apology/index.html</a>
- Yin, R. K. (2009). Case study research: Design and methods (4th ed.). Sage.
- Zhao, H. (2020). Explicating the social constructionist perspective on crisis communication and crisis management research: A review of communication and business journals. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, *32*(3-4), 98-119. https://doi.org/10.1080/1062726X.2020.1802732